Hope seen from the Letter of the Secretary of State, Cardinal Bertone

The Voice of the Priests
On 10 November 2009, the Secretary of State of the Holy See, Cardinal Tarcisio Bertone wrote to all the priests of the Catholic Church in the People’s Republic of China. The letter was published by Fides of the Congregation for the Evangelization of Peoples on 16 November.
This open letter addressed by the Secretary of the State himself to all the priests in China is very meaningful in this Year for Preists, especially in a time when the Chinese Catholic Church is facing various new challenges and when Chinese clergy and faithful are puzzled by some new problems.
Cardinal Bertone’s letter does not criticize or speak about the endless arguments of the past and today’s new conflicts. He does not even mention some specific incidents that happened recently. Neither does he use any severe vocabulary. Instead, Cardinal Bertone, with a fatherly heart, kindly exhorts his “dear priests” (no. 5 of the letter) on behalf of the Holy Father and advises them to learn from St. Vianney to be “men of prayer”; to develop their spirituality and cultivate priestly virtues (no. 3); to promote communion by means of the Holy Eucharist based upon charity (no. 4); to love and adore the Eucharist (no. 9); to foster formation for their priestly vocation (no. 7); to stress ongoing formation (no. 8); to proclaim the Word of God and to engage in evangelization (no. 5); to serve and give witness to our faith with charity (no. 2);  to build their diocese into a community of commitment and communion; and to realize ultimately “the spiritual reconciliation of hearts” (no. 10).  Priests in China are warmly encouraged and highly inspired by the exhortation of this high official of the Holy See and by his hope-giving invitation.
Both this letter and the previous letter addressed by Pope Benedict XVI to the Catholic Church in China confirm the deep concern for the Catholic Church in China and the understanding and love for Chinese priests shown by the Pope, the Secretary of the State and other high officials of the Holy See. Meanwhile the community of Chinese priests feels also affirmed by these letters. The positive intentions expressed in the letters urge us to deeply reflect upon them. Their love towards the Church in China urges, encourages and helps us to make progress. Chinese priests are very grateful to the Pope and the Secretary of State for their love and concern and agree with them on the points which they stress in their exhortation: to cultivate priestly virtues, to foster the maturation of their human formation, and to better establish church communities.

Cardinal Bertone does not give simple ‘true-false’ or ‘black-white’ answers to the new phenomena and new problems that have emerged in today’s Chinese Catholic Church. Instead, his open letter explicitly indicates the basic principle, “I wish to emphasise reconciliation within the Catholic community and a respectful and constructive dialogue with the Civil Authorities, without renouncing the principles of the Catholic faith.” (no. 1) This letter, with its bright hope, clear direction and wise principles, extends and in the new situation complements what was said in the letter of Pope Benedict XVI to the Catholic Church in China in 2007. Cardinal Bertone in his letter quotes once from Pope Paul VI, three times from Pope John Paul II and 15 times from Pope Benedict XVI. This proves  that Cardinal Bertone’s letter is in line with the spirituality and theological thoughts of the popes. It re-emphasises the principle and direction of dialogue and reconciliation according to current circumstances and the evolution of Sino-Vatican relations.
Since the letter addressed by Pope Benedict XVI to the Catholic Church in China was published in 2007, the disturbing persisting atmosphere of confrontation and tension has been  alleviated to some extent and an atmosphere of reconciliation has gradually been created. It will still take some time to reach entire reunion and communion before the Sino-Vatican relations are normalized. However, thanks to the great efforts of Pope Benedict XVI, the channel of dialogue, co-operation and reconciliation inside the Chinese Catholic Church and between the Church and the society has been opened up and fruitful results have been shown in some dioceses.
While Sino-Vatican dialogue and negotiation is on-going it is not abnormal that new problems and conflicts emerge with regard to internal reconciliation inside the Chinese Catholic Church. We can foresee that on the path to reconciliation there will be ups and downs. However, it is not right that a priest, based upon some external appearances, would draw a presumptuous conclusion that the letter of Pope Benedict XVI is obsolete, or if someone even tries to attract attention by reporting negative news. This can by no means represent the majority of priests in China. Neither could some negative, one-sided and ill-informed reports from overseas represent the mainstream of the Chinese Catholic Church. Nonetheless, it is encouraging that Church authorities are neither influenced by those external reports nor in despair due to continuous conflicts and newly emerging problems. As a matter of fact, if one only focuses on the disciples who fell asleep in the Garden of Getshemane (Matt 26: 36-46) or on those who ran away  (Mark 14: 27, 50), one will certainly see no light. Something we should keep in mind is that Jesus did not forget to exhort and protect his disciples at the last dangerous moment before his arrest. After his resurrection, Jesus healed the disciples whose hearts were filled with regret, brought them out of their dark valley (John 20: 19-29; 21: 15-17). “What is most helpful to the Church in such cases is... a joyful and renewed realization of the greatness of God’s gift” (no. 2). As long as we draw our attention to and focus upon the numerous Chinese clergy and faithful who endured humiliation and devoted themselves to God’s great cause, we can certainly find the presence of God and the work of His Holy Spirit through their beautiful witnesses.

Cardinal Bertone understands very well the social situation in which the Chinese Church exists and her own persisting problems: “To face the present ecclesial and socio-political situation in which you are living, and to make progress on the path of reconciliation and dialogue, it is urgent for each of you to draw light and strength from the sources of priestly spirituality, which are the love of God and the unconditional following of Christ.” Cardinal Bertone does not ask the Chinese priests to continue to discuss “who is correct and who is wrong.” Instead, he draws our attention to the highest priest, Jesus Christ and to the model of priests  St. Vianney, and tells us that under the current situation, the most urgent task for the Chinese Catholic Church is to foster spiritual and moral formation of the clergy, to assist bishops according to the Canon Law to better structure diocesan rules and regulations and thereby cultivate a committed community of priests that is characterised by solidarity, mutual assistance and brotherly co-operation.

Based upon that, the Chinese priests of today’s Church in China must make their faithful aware of possible hardships. While living in a comfortable situation they must be aware of difficulties ahead, identify problems and differences, encourage one another, meet challenges together, and timely react to conflicts and problems according to the new situation and new evolution of the Chinese Catholic Church. Although it will still take some time to normalize the Sino-Vatican relations and although progress will probably be very difficult, one cannot deny the fact that Sino-Vatican relations have entered into a period of transition. Consequently, we the Chinese priests have to get ready for this and gradually build up our own awareness of the time that will follow upon the normalization of Sino-Vatican relations.
Cardinal Bertone encourages Chinese priests not to be frustrated, disappointed or worried about their own limitations when facing new situations, new events and new challenges. Taking an example of Pope Benedict XVI’s intrepretation of the miracle of Jesus multiplying the loaves of  bread (John 6: 1-15), Cardinal Bertone invites Chinese priests to turn to our Saviour Jesus Christ and, while joining Christ, to become “instruments of salvation” (no. 2) and proclaim the Word of God, to  engage in evangelisation,  develop works of charity  as much as possible and to live out Jesus’s love  practising the faith we profess (no. 2).


This hope-giving letter written by Cardinal Bertone inspires Chinese priests to be more faithful to their own priestly vocation, to follow and serve Jesus Christ more truthfully to show their unfailing love to the traditions of faith passed on by the apostles and to be in communion with the Universal Church through the Eucharist. “In fact, every celebration of the Eucharist presupposes the union not only with the local Bishop but also with the Pope, the order of Bishops, all the clergy and the entire People of God” (no. 4). The inspiration gained from Pope Benedict XVI and Cardinal Bertone will certainly bear more fruit and we are sure that the Catholic Church in China will revive and have a bright future. 
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